
BLAWITH & SUBBERTHWAITE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the AGM meeting held on Monday 9 May 2022 
Village Hall, Water Yeat
Present
Cllr M Giles, Cllr D Rutherford (Chairman) Cllr S Wood and Cllr L Wrigley
Outgoing Chairs statement for 2021/22

Many unforeseen problems have hindered ( and in some cases prevented ) progress. It feels as if we have been so isolated from society due to covid rules, covid illnesses and covid isolation that we are almost strangers to each other and the community.  The impact of this disease has been enormous and continues to be costly as some ( very wise and sensible members ) remain sheltering vulnerable people in their families. They have our full support. 

Other issues, for example --serious unforeseen illnesses, surgical operations, severe storms, additional power cuts and loss of light and heat to the village hall have all resulted in meetings being cancelled or limiting work. 

All of this is totally understandable and we continue to offer our full support to any colleagues who remain helping and supporting family members. We are 100% with you. 

I would like to thank the general community for their tolerance and understanding when it was necessary to cancel meetings, usually at very short notice. 

Before I progress I must mention Ian Jones ( previous chair and long serving member of this

PC) also Richard Sanderson ( vice chair and also a long serving member of the PC ) who left the PC last May 2021. Their knowledge and experience garnered over many years has been sorely missed. I thank them.

Gill Wardel, who also served on the PC for more than six years ( leaving in 2021) also sadly died in April 2022. Her sudden illness and death left us all shocked and saddened. Gill was always determined to right a wrong and was never diverted from the task. Her community spirit and ecological awareness lead her ( amongst other things) to constantly litter pick the shores of Coniston Lake. I will miss her courage, determination, laughter and plain niceness not just as a PC member but as a friend. We send our condolences to her entire family and in particular to Peter. 

We are delighted to welcome new councillors who have joined us --Mary Giles, Simon Wood and Liam Wrighley.  We hope they will enjoy their time on the council. 

We also welcome our new clerk, Christine Adams, her vast knowledge and experience has already been invaluable to myself and the PC in general. I'm very grateful for her guidance. 

Over the year many outstanding, important tasks have been taken forward. We have gathered evidence and worked tirelessly and in harmony with many agencies ( National Park rangers, National Park planners, CCC, Highways, Natural England, SLDC to mention a few) thus ensuring our work has been valuable to them as they advance in their decision making processes towards various conclusions. 

A good example is the work carried out on the track at Burney, here we consulted with Lowick Parish Council, local farmers, the Commoners Association, Natural England, the National Park and CCC. A large amount of work was driven forward at the insistence of the PC in its determination to uncover the truth and help CCC correct some of the issues. 

The everyday business of the PC has continued as expected, planning applications have been examined, official letters responded to, questionnaires answered where appropriate. The National Park rangers and various teams at SLDC have been and remain very supportive of our efforts.

Some new and exciting projects have started, Mary Giles is working with many agencies and local people towards a resilience group, one that is a working collective of interested people. We hope in the near future to form a working party with Lowick PC and Highways over worrying issues such as speeding and dangerous driving on the A 5084. 

River fly sampling on our local streams has started again as have other seasonal activities.

Upon reflection and considering the problems of 2012-2022 I feel we have managed well. 

043/22

Election of Chair for the 2022/23


Cllr D Rutherford was proposed and seconded



Resolved that Cllr Rutherford take the chair for the year 2022/23.

044/22 
To receive Acceptance of Office from the chair



Cllr Rutherford accepted the position.
045/22
Election of Vice chair for the 2022/23 


Cllr Fox was proposed and seconded


Resolved that Cllr Fox be Vice Chair for the year 2022/23.


046/22
Apologies

Resolved to accept apologies From Cllr B Fox
047/22
 Requests for Dispensations
There were requests for dispensation

048/22 
Declaration of Interest
              There were no declaration of interests. 
049/22
Minutes
Resolved that the minutes of the meeting held on Monday 14 March 2022 to be signed by the chair as a true record.

050/22
Public Participation
a)  County Cllr was not in attendance.
b)  District Cllr was not in attendance 
c)  A local resident  from Brown Howe estates spoke and raised the issue regarding the state of   

 the footpath from Brown Howe to Stable Harvey, the surface of the footpath requires attention.   

 Last year a tree came down over the footpath and the National Park removed this obstacle. 

 This path is used by locals as well as tourists and helps people to avoid a very nasty length of   

 road where they are now forced to walk. The road is narrow, and has a very tight curve and hill   

 also because the approach towards Coniston is quite straight in this section cars speed and  

 overtake each other. Recent accidents are -- a local lady was pushed by 3 speeding,    

 overtaking cars into the edge and fell over, luckily away from the speeding cars. She was   

 shocked and grazed. Another walker was hit by a wing mirror. 

 The road is dangerous and Jim Bradley said they have a group of local people willing to carry   

 out the work on the path but they need the materials ( estimated £1000) and they wondered if 
 the PC could help. 

 The PC responded by saying the land is owned by the National Park and the local group of  

 people do not have the correct necessary insurances in place, to resolve this issue only the  

 NP can make those decisions. The funding could be by grants, Rawdon Smith Trust grants or  

 from the NP but is not within the remit of the PC. 

 The Chair agreed to email Sara Spicer to try to further the conversation#

The resident also updated us with the proposed progress re the field recently sold and bought next to the lake at Doll Beck -the new owners want to creat a pond and put a summer house next to the pond. 

051/22

Chairs Announcements and General Update
a) 
Brief mention re the slow progress of the installation of new electricity cables at Lake Bank,  High Nibthwaite and Water Yeat. All these hamlets remain on generators. The installation of new power lines is slow because the ground is difficult, full of stones and obstacles!! Bill Fox reported this. 

b)    Many new topics were not mentioned here but have been placed in section 18 for future  

       
discussion.

c).   The newsletter from Mid Copleland regarding the GDF is available on their website. GDF  geological disposal site ( nuclear waste ).

d)   The minutes from the Coniston Water Association were abbreviated.  These outlined the very   considerable damage done to many boats, moorings and piers by the storms from the previous winter.  Progress to mend this damage and contact owners is being actively persuade. 

The Coniston Chillswim is on Saturday 25th June 2022, and is the length if the lake starting from the a Rawdon Smith Trust field across from the Crake Valley Holiday Park and finishing at Monk Coniston Car Park. 

The Epic Lakes Coniston Swim is Sunday 14th August 2022. Various distances 3.8km, 500m and 1 mile are around buoys in a loop course in the bay immediately in front of Monk Coniston. 

United Utilities have overflowed from the sewage works at Coniston on 230 separate days in 2021 which resulted in 5551 separate days of spillage into the lake. This issue was raised by D. Rutherford in 2021 to the committee and a representative from United Utilities has been requested to attend our next meeting, this is on the 12th October 2022, venture to be decided.
e)    Four households have now expressed an interest in a community septic tank endeavour  so the chair will now actively peruse this issue.

f)     The official documents -- financial regulations etc were given to Mary Giles to read and   

        hand onto another member etc. 

g)   Only having two additional signatories on the cheques was mentioned, making four in all, as one PC member cannot visit the Building Society. It was agreed by all this was sensible.

h)   The Cumbria Way is badly signed causing a lot of walkers to wander and get delayed.      Some gates are wired shut. 

           The chair will get advice from Sara Spicer on this matter.

i) Information has been received from many people and sources reported on the situation    

regarding the outbuildings at Cockenskell and new road at Cockenskell. 

    Advice has been requested from the NP Planners and they have visited the site, the    

    results are as yet not known. The PC will be informed.

052/22       
Community Resilience and General Update

                   There was Resilience meeting at the Farmers Arms held on 4th May 2022.

Councillor Giles reported that about 17 people attended the meeting and discussed their  experiences and concerns. Following this meeting a group of approximately five people have expressed a wish to join the panel taking this matter forward. Councillor Giles will conduct enquires via the clerk on procedural issues in order to legally connect the working group to the Parish Council.  The very considerable and full notes were sent to all participants and the PC and are available on the website.

Councillor Giles is to be congratulated on an excellent start to this vital conversation. Councillor Giles also intends to advertise in the June magazine for more local people to consider joining the WhatsApp group. 

053/22
Road Safety
It is difficult to understand why the dates were altered for this meeting, but as the new date had gone out via the parish magazine, it was decided after consultation with the chair of Lowick PC to leave the new date and rearrange the village hall. This was done --the date is now SUNDAY May 29th at 7.30 at Water Yeat Village hall.  

There are many new issues to discuss so hopefully the small team of people who had already   

expressed an interest are able to rearrange their schedules and new interested people can  

attend. 

054/22
Queens Jubilee
The new tree is now a locally planted ( by birds ) oak tree, this is happily growing and shows  every sign of staying the course. It is in the front and side of the 17 trees on the open verge beside the A508.  A sign commemorating the Jubilee is being made by councillor Rutherford and will be donated to the occasion. 

055/22
Greening

Councillor Rutherford had already circulated all the latest information to the members as it was  too lengthy and complex to read out at the meeting. This was principally connected to warmer homes. Councillor Rutherford also added on the latest information re Open climate and carbon literacy training courses for interested members. Also, the Rusland horizons project on propagating and planting wild flowers. 
056/22
BHS 2026 Project

  Briefly discussed but no outcomes decided. However, it is open to all councillors to consider. We  

  already walk all paths in the parish every five years and report back to the National Park, is this 
  doing it twice? Clarification is needed. 

057/22
Progress and update reports
a) Paths and Fells 

The visitor management plan was briefly discussed. It is an enormous undertaking and very   

impressive. Every aspect seems to have been considered. Sara Spicer to be emailed to say we agree with its contents. One of the main contributions made by Blawith and Subberthwaite PC is councillor Rutherford’s litter picking activities at various locations. Councillor Rutherford gave a short description of the paths work undertaken by the local group. Maps and route planners were given out for everyone to see and understand the complexity and workload that goes into this scheme by councillor Rutherford. It is very considerable.

The Community payback scheme was considered but not advanced in discussion. But it was agreed it seems a good idea and is worth further investigation
b) Litter Picking and use of lake shore
Councillor Rutherford said this continues as usual.
c) Website newsletter - should contain the resilience group notes and the river fly results
d) River fly. Councillor Rutherford reported that the three streams are in a bad way, water levels were down and the number of species was severely reduced. SCTR was informed and the national data base updated. The owners of the Holiday Park is also arranging for a team of men to mend the bridge over one of the streams thus increasing the water flow as the stones are blocking the bridge. 
It was noted that the extreme slime and weed growth in Smithy Beck probably coincided with the spreading of fertilisers ( phosphates) on the fields, the low water levels and the stagnant formation and heating of pools of water. When it rained shortly after the results the weed levels were considerably reduced.

058/22
Training and events


Resolved to note that there are not training requests for this month.

059/22
  Planning Applications (Planning applications can be viewed on the relevant authority’s    
              website)
       
  No planning applications were received for discussion 
060/22
  Financial Matters



       Resolved that the following payments are authorized for payment:

  Village Hall


£  27.00

  Clerk Salary


£373.76 (2 months)

  Clerk Reimbursement
£  40.00


  Calc



£113.82

  BHIB Insurance 

£278.76
061/22
  Cllr Reports
Quite a few topics have arisen and councillor Rutherford requests these are included in the   June meeting. A) Lengthsman. B) Seasonal  activities, a description of the many good  activities that continue in our area and the PC have no knowledge of their existence. C) BHS 2026 report. D) the donation to the Jubilee E) The payback scheme.  

062/22  Date of next meeting 

 The next meeting will be on 13 June 2022 in the Village Hall at Water Yeat.
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